
SBDM COUNCIL REPORT 2023-2024
School: 	Kenwood Station Elementary 
SBDM Council Members
· Parents: Dana Klein & Brian Jewell
· Teachers: Gail Legg, Renadia Norris, & Paige Booth
· Chair: Jenn Crase (Principal)
· Guests: Kirsty Yackey (AP), Erin Leanhart (Instructional Coach)
Date of Presentation to the Board: January 29, 2024 
1. Discuss the work you are doing in your building around core instruction. What would you like to highlight that is working well in your building? How are these efforts impacting students supported in special education? All students? 
To start the 22-23 school year, Kenwood Station saw a high percentage of staff turnover (40% of certified and 50% of classified staff members) resulting in 37 of the 84 staff members being new to the building (44%) - including the principal. During that school year, much time was spent on staff culture, beliefs in learning, and alignment of expectations. This school year (2023-2024), we have cut the amount in half - 18 out of 81 staff members are new to Kenwood Station (22%). With consistency in our staff, especially in our certified staff (78% retention rate this year) we could focus on improving our core instruction and making plans for the future.
Kenwood Station has done a deep dive into literacy instruction and our beliefs about how students learn this past year (2023). Starting in January of 2023, we formed a comprehensive literacy committee to look at our core instruction and our alignment as staff around the five pillars of reading (Phonemic Awareness, Phonics, Fluency, Vocabulary, and Comprehension). During the 2022-2023 school year, KSE began piloting UFLI Phonics in a few classrooms and saw great growth in our students according to the Words Their Way Assessment. So we, along with several other schools in the district, are now using UFLI in all of our K-3 classrooms. Our students have grown tremendously this year from the fall iReady to the winter iReady assessment. In the fall 64% of our students were proficient in phonics compared to 79% proficient in the winter. In high-frequency words, our K-3 students grew from 76% to 89% proficient. In phonological awareness, students grew from 82% to 93% proficient from fall to winter. We know that all students benefit from strong core instruction. The i-Ready assessment gives us the ability to identify the critical needs of our students who are struggling.
During this time, we also began looking at how we would increase comprehension, fluency, and vocabulary in all of our students, K-5. Our staff believes that a knowledge-based high-quality curricular resource paired with great teaching will be the secret to reading success at Kenwood Station. We began a year-long pilot of using EL Education as our Core Literacy Program along with UFLI and Heggerty. This has focused our work on aligning our beliefs in how students learn with our teachers working in PLCs weekly to improve core instruction. We have already seen school-wide growth in i-Ready assessments with overall reading proficiency jumping from 43% at the beginning of the year to 65% after 3 months of instruction. The current projected proficiency (iReady’s alignment to the Kentucky Summative Assessment) in reading with typical growth is set for 63% which is an increase of 6% from the 57% our school was at last year on KSA.  

Along with our work on a new curricular resource, Kenwood Station teachers have identified six instructional practices that they want to see in every classroom. 
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Those strategies are being embedded in our work with all staff and students.  
· Explicit Instruction
· Assessment (self, peer, formative)
· Positive learning environments
· Differentiation
· Rigorous and engaging tasks
· Student Discourse

With these identified, we have laid out a literacy vision that engages our stakeholders in the adoption of high-quality resources, supports our students who struggle with reading, supports our teachers in their professional learning, and growth, and increases assessment knowledge among staff and students.  
As a school, we are building on the work of last school year. We have also added a focus of opportunities for students to respond within the classroom and have improved our intervention and data-tracking systems to help our most struggling students.
2. [bookmark: _heading=h.gjdgxs]Based on the needs of your school, what priority areas have you identified? How will you work on these priority areas this year and how will you measure progress over time? 
Kenwood Station Elementary has identified Reading as a priority area with students. Our students in 3rd - 5th grade only scored 57% proficient and distinguished on the Kentucky Summative Assessment (KSA) in 2023. As stated above, we have poured into our teachers this year by focusing on reading professional development both at the beginning of the year and throughout the year.
We have utilized our iReady data with our staff and students. Our teachers are having data chats with our students three times this school year to chart progress and growth along with goal setting for the future. Weekly, our students are tracking their progress on i-Ready MyPath to align with the goals they set with their teachers.  In February, our administrators will sit down with each 3rd - 5th grader to monitor progress and look at projected proficiency on KSA. Our counselors are also working with teachers and students to understand and improve our culture survey results which also impact our scores. 
A second priority for our school is to close the achievement gap between our economically disadvantaged students and our students with disabilities. Compared to all students who scored 57% proficient and distinguished in reading and 59 % in mathematics on KSA, our economically disadvantaged students only scored 35% proficient and distinguished in reading and 33% in mathematics. Our students with disabilities students only scored 32% proficient and distinguished in reading and 24% in mathematics.
The Leadership team hosts a monthly “Problem-Solving Meeting” with each PLC team to analyze student data to ensure that students are getting what they need. This work is focused on our struggling students in the areas of literacy, mathematics, and behavior. PLC teams are in a routine of analyzing tier 1 data through student work protocols to determine the next steps. They share these with the principal on their agendas. Our Problem-Solving Meetings are PLC discussions around data showing students who need to move in or out of Tier 2 (either back to Tier 1 or to Tier 3). Each team also analyzes its flexible groupings after checkpoints or assessments to ensure that students are still in the appropriate ability group. This ensures that teachers are being responsive to all student needs




3. What are two topics that you and your council would like to discuss with the Board? 
Staff raises continue to be an area we would like to discuss with the board. Kenwood Station has seen firsthand what happens when we do not support our teachers with raises. We hope this continues to be a priority for our district. We also feel that this extends to our classified staff members. We currently still have five (5) classified openings at our school but also district jobs that affect our school. We can not find people who are willing to work custodial, cafeteria, after-school care, exceptional children’s assistants, and especially bus drivers. These openings put extra responsibilities on our current staff to do the work via extra duties or overtime work. We hope that the district and board will focus on staff raises with no cuts to current programming or additional duties to teachers' current responsibilities.
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